

### BACKGROUNDER

No. 3650 | AUGUST 20, 2021 CENTER FOR DATA ANALYSIS

# Many Consumer Prices Are Higher: Time to Eliminate Government-Imposed Economic Roadblocks

Norbert J. Michel, PhD

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

Recent increases in the Consumer Price Index (CPI) have many Americans worried that the U.S. could be returning to an era of high inflation.

The CPI increases are mainly due to pandemic-related supply disturbances, so enacting polices that create more upward price pressures would worsen the outlook.

Congress must eliminate government-imposed economic roadblocks that create upward price pressures and address pandemic-related disruptions driving price increases. Recent increases in the Consumer Price Index (CPI) have many Americans worried that the U.S. could be returning to an era of high inflation. Given that higher food and gasoline prices items that are always in high demand—have been two of the main drivers of the recent CPI surge, these fears are perfectly understandable. While it would be a mistake to dismiss consumers' inflation fears, especially given the role that expectations can play in future price levels, it would also be a mistake for Congress or the Federal Reserve to enact new policies that would worsen the current economic outlook.

It would be a blunder, for instance, if the Federal Reserve immediately decreased the amount of money in the economy (tightened its policy stance) for the sake of hitting an inflation target. The economy has been hit with a massive supply shock, which led to

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3650

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

shortages of all kinds of goods and even workers. Shrinking the money supply in these circumstances would starve the economy *even further*. In other words, it would leave people with even less money to purchase even scarcer items, making it more difficult than it already is to buy goods and services.

Similarly, it would be a mistake for Congress to enact new deficit-financed spending proposals, even under the guise of infrastructure. Previous stimulus bills have left many households with unusually high disposable incomes, and employers are having a difficult time hiring and re-hiring the workers that they need. There is no lack of consumer demand or job opportunities, so additional deficit spending will do little more than lead to upward pressure on prices. These new proposals will not alleviate shortages by creating more livestock and gasoline, or by increasing the number of workers in the economy. They will create inflation because they will provide people with more funds to pay the same suppliers who still face the difficulties that caused the shortages in the first place.

If policymakers respond inappropriately to the recent price increases, they will likely worsen the economic problems that Americans are now facing and prolong the economic recovery. Pandemic-related disruptions have been driving price increases in specific market segments, and policies that fail to mitigate those specific disruptions run the risk of making it even more difficult for people to get the goods and services that they need. This *Backgrounder* provides a list of policies that federal officials should avoid, as well as some that they should enact, to speed up the economic recovery. If Congress is truly concerned with high consumer prices, now is the perfect time to start eliminating the countless government-imposed economic roadblocks that put upward pressure on prices.

#### **Headlines Show Rising CPI**

On a month-to-month basis, the CPI rose 0.5 percent in July, after an increase of 0.9 percent in June.<sup>1</sup> Although the July CPI increase is smaller than it was in June, the index remains on an upward trend since December 2020. (See Chart 1.) The June increase was the largest *monthly* change since June 2008, and the two most recent *annual* increases, both 5.4 percent (between June 2020 and June 2021, and July 2020 and July 2021, respectively), were the largest yearly increases since August 2008.<sup>2</sup>

The year for these previous record changes—2008, during a global financial crisis—provides a critical clue for developing the correct policy response to the recent CPI surge. That is, a major economic shock occurred in both

#### CHART 1

#### Monthly Consumer Price Index Changes

PERCENT CHANGE, SEASONALLY ADJUSTED



**NOTE:** Figures represent month-to-month changes in the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers (CPI-U). **SOURCE:** Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Consumer Price Index Summary," August 11, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/news. release/cpi.nr0.htm (accessed August 11, 2021).

BG3650 🖀 heritage.org

2008 and 2020, so policymakers must examine precisely what is driving the recent CPI changes before they can respond properly.

The 2020 shock has a clear cause: the global COVID-19 pandemic and the corresponding government responses. Protective measures (such as quarantines) and shutdown orders resulted in major disruptions, including the ability of people to work and, especially in the hospitality and travel industries, the loss of customers. In economic terms, some of these disruptions appeared as a massive decrease in consumer demand—people were buying fewer goods and services relative to what they had purchased prior to the pandemic. Between the fourth quarter of 2019 and the second quarter of 2020, total (nominal) gross domestic product (GDP) fell from \$21.7 trillion to \$19.5 trillion, a rapid decline of economic activity that surpasses anything in the historical record.<sup>3</sup>

The CPI figures in 2020 reflect this decreased consumer demand. For instance, in April, May, and June 2020, the *annual* changes in the CPI were just 0.2 percent, 0.3 percent, and 0.7 percent, respectively.<sup>4</sup> Each of these increases were abnormally low—the average change between April of a given

#### CHART 2



#### **Recent CPI Surge Follows Early Pandemic Decreases**

PERCENT CHANGE, SEASONALLY ADJUSTED

**NOTE:** Figures represent month-to-month changes in the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers (CPI-U). **SOURCE:** Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Consumer Price Index Summary," August 11, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/news. release/cpi.nr0.htm (accessed August 11, 2021).

BG3650 🖀 heritage.org

year and the preceding year, for the period 2000 to 2019, was 2.1 percent, as it was for annual changes in both May and June.<sup>5</sup> Similarly, the recent surge in *monthly* CPI figures follow several consecutive *decreases* in the CPI near the beginning of 2020 (March, April, and May), as well as a declining trend that lasted through October 2020. (See Chart 2.)

As governments began lifting pandemic-related restrictions, and a larger portion of the population received COVID-19 vaccines, businesses began reopening and consumer demand rapidly increased.<sup>6</sup> Yet, due largely to disruptions linked to the pandemic, many businesses were unable to supply the consumer goods necessary to meet that demand. Given the nature of the economic shock from the pandemic and the government shutdowns, there is no reason to expect a one-for-one return of the CPI to its previous path. Put differently, there is no reason for the CPI to increase 2 percent in 2021 simply because the CPI was 2 percent lower in 2020—no federal agency (or Congress) has such control over the price level or the aggregate economy. It is, therefore, critical for policymakers to examine exactly what is driving these abnormally large swings in the CPI.

#### Few Components Driving CPI Higher

Even though the recent CPI increases are partly due to pandemic-related policies, it is perfectly understandable that many Americans are now worried about higher inflation.<sup>7</sup> This nervousness is even more understandable given that consumers are experiencing higher prices that directly affect their household budgets. Close inspection of the various CPI spending categories, for instance, show that price increases in food and gasoline are among the primary drivers of the recent CPI surge. Several travel-related expenditures, as well as used car and truck prices, are also among the main factors. Though the exact contributions have varied for each category, prices for these items have been the main causes of the past several months of CPI increases.<sup>8</sup>

For example, as with June, almost 25 percent of the July CPI increase was driven by gasoline prices. The increase in gas prices (from July 2020 to July 2021) explains 22 percent of the increase in the overall annual CPI change.<sup>9</sup> A surge in used-car and used-truck prices account for another 20 percent of the increase in July, while transportation services (including a 73.5 percent increase in car-rental rates) explain an additional 6 percent.<sup>10</sup> These figures demonstrate that prices in just three categories explain almost half of the CPI increase.<sup>11</sup> Lodging and airfare account for an additional 4 percent and 2 percent of the annual increase, respectively.

While food prices account for another 9 percent of the annual increase in July, 5 percent of the increase shows up in spending on *food away from home*, such as meals at restaurants, while 4 percent is explained by rising prices in grocery stores (*food at home*). In June, however, food prices accounted for 6 percent of the annual CPI increase, but most of that increase was in spending on *food away from home*.<sup>12</sup> (Incidentally, the opposite pattern occurred from 2019 to 2020, when *food at home* prices increased more than prices for *food away from home*). While prices for *food at home* are responsible for only 1 percent of the annual CPI increase in June 2021, that figure does mask a great deal of volatility within the *food at home* category.

For instance, between June 2020 and 2021, breakfast cereal prices fell 0.3 percent, and rice, pasta, and cornmeal prices fell 1.5 percent. Yet, the price of bread increased 1.5 percent, and the price of milk rose 5.6 percent. Although the price of raw ground beef declined 8.4 percent, the price of bacon and related products rose 8.4 percent. Similarly, even though the price of poultry rose 1.2 percent, the price of fresh whole chickens decreased 0.8 percent, and the price of other uncooked poultry including turkey increased 5.6 percent.<sup>13</sup> Thus, consumers have been seeing all kinds of price increases in food.

While higher prices in certain food categories have surely contributed to consumers' inflation fears, food prices are historically volatile and not always indicative of overall inflation. For example, the Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) reports that "prices for food at home increased 4.8 percent for the year ended May 2020, with prices for all six major grocery store food groups rising over that period," even though the overall CPI increased just 0.1 percent over the same period.<sup>14</sup> Thus, it would be a mistake for policy-makers to treat these higher food prices as if they, alone, represent higher inflation (a persistent increase in the overall CPI).<sup>15</sup>

Regardless of the normal volatility in food prices, price spikes in a limited number of consumer goods categories are clearly driving the recent surge in the CPI. Moreover, most of these individual price changes are undoubtedly related to economic difficulties associated with the pandemic. Policymakers cannot possibly craft appropriate policy responses without paying close attention to the reasons causing these individual price increases.

#### Turmoil in Specific Market Segments Driving Prices Higher

Prices for gasoline, used cars and trucks, certain transportation services, and various types of food are responsible for most of the recent surge in the overall CPI. Each of these markets has unique factors that help to explain its specific price changes, but many of these factors are related to COVID-19 and the policies that governments enacted to deal with the pandemic. Higher prices in some of these categories have been worsened because several government programs have made it more difficult (and costly) to hire workers. In some cases, additional policies—such as those that make it more costly to refine gasoline—exacerbate the pandemic-related disruptions that put upward pressure on prices. A brief description of these market disturbances follows.

**Gasoline.** Separate from any pandemic-related problems, gasoline prices are notoriously volatile. For instance, gas prices fell 39 percent from April 2008 to April 2009 and rose 38 percent from April 2009 to April 2010. From 2000 to 2021, the typical variation in the April-to-April rate of change for gasoline prices is 23 percent.<sup>16</sup> In the past two years, consumers have experienced even more volatility. Gas prices *fell* 32 percent from April 2019 to April 2020, 34 percent from May 2019 to May 2020, and 23 percent from June 2019 to June 2020. As demand recovered, gas prices rebounded, rising 50 percent from April 2020 to April 2020 to June 2021, 45 percent from June 2020 to June 2020 to June 2021, and 41.8 percent from July 2020 to July 2021.<sup>17</sup>

In addition to resurgent consumer demand, another factor causing higher gas prices in 2021 is the constrained supply (and higher prices) in crude oil, the main raw ingredient needed to manufacture gasoline.<sup>18</sup> Multiple reports indicate that disruptions in crude oil production—for various pandemic-related reasons, including the inability to accurately forecast the reopening of the world's economies—contributed to a crude oil shortage. That is, relative to the amount needed to satisfy the unexpectedly high demand during recent months, producers (in multiple countries) were unable to produce enough crude oil.<sup>19</sup> This relative scarcity in crude oil magnifies the upward price pressure from the resurgent demand.

Just prior to Memorial Day, U.S. gasoline markets encountered several other disturbances. For instance, a cyberattack suffered by Colonial Pipeline temporarily shut down the "main pipeline carrying gasoline and diesel fuel to the U.S. East Coast."<sup>20</sup> Other supply disruptions were due to seasonal regulatory requirements, rules that further amplified upward price pressures. The U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA) reported:

Rising vaccinations and the gradual recovery in overall U.S. economic activity since the beginning of 2021 has contributed to increases in U.S. gasoline demand. However, refinery production of gasoline has not kept up with increasing U.S. gasoline demand because of unplanned refinery and pipeline disruptions in recent months, which have contributed to rising retail gasoline prices.

West Coast states tend to have higher gasoline prices because of the region's limited connection with other major refining centers, tight local supply and demand conditions, and more environmentally stringent gasoline specifications. Texas continues to have the lowest gasoline price among the states included in our survey. Texas produces a relatively high amount of gasoline because it has more crude oil production and operating petroleum refining capacity than any other state, as well as relatively low state gasoline taxes.<sup>21</sup>

The "environmentally stringent gasoline specifications" in this passage refer, partly, to seasonal constraints on refining due to government-mandated special gasoline blends. Specifically, refineries retool their operations during the spring to switch from winter gasoline blends to summer blends, and these special formulations typically add between 5 cents and 15 cents to the per-gallon price of gas depending on the region (various states have different standards).<sup>22</sup> Separately, several U.S. refineries permanently closed their doors during the pandemic, further straining the industry's already tight refining capacity. By December 2020, petroleum refining capacity in the U.S. had fallen to its lowest level since May 2016.<sup>23</sup> In July 2021, the EIA announced that "the beginning of 2021 marks the lowest annual capacity figure to start the year since 2015."<sup>24</sup> It appears that at least some of the recent refinery closures are due to companies' desire to produce less gasoline and more renewable diesel fuels, a shift that worsens the relative scarcity of gasoline and, therefore, puts more upward pressure on gas prices.<sup>25</sup>

Likewise, California Governor Gavin Newsome's (D) recent announcement that the state will mandate "sales of all new passenger vehicles to be zero-emission by 2035" is likely to add to the relative scarcity of gasoline (at least regionally) and put additional upward pressure on prices.<sup>26</sup> At the federal level, the Biden Administration has implemented, or is in the process of developing, policies and regulations to restrict the supply of oil. Among these, the Administration is maintaining a moratorium on leasing and permitting for new oil production on federal lands and the outer continental shelf, has revoked the Presidential Permit to construct the Keystone XL pipeline to bring Canadian oil to Gulf Coast refineries, and has initiated stringent climate regulations on oil production and processing facilities as well as on products that use oil (including cars and trucks).<sup>27</sup>

Additionally, considerable political risk has likely limited private-sector investment in refining and oil production as the Biden Administration and some in Congress consider sweeping economic policies in service to the Paris Agreement. Strangely, even though the Administration is acting to restrict U.S. production, it has also called on members of the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) to *boost* oil production, a seeming admission that more production is necessary to meet higher demand.<sup>28</sup> Nonetheless, even prior to this plea, it appears that both OPEC and U.S. production of crude oil, as well as U.S. refinery production, have started to pick up.<sup>29</sup> Still, given that U.S. consumption of petroleum products hit a 25-year low in 2020, with decreases in *every* energy-consuming sector, it is likely that complete recovery will take some time.<sup>30</sup>

**Used Vehicles and Transportation Services.** The market for car rentals, used cars, and even new cars suffered major disruptions during 2020 and 2021. The car-rental market, especially, still faces a severe shortage. To survive the large drop in demand during the pandemic, the major carrental companies employed a fleet-shrinking strategy, whereby they sold off nearly 800,000 vehicles—a decision that removed more than one-third of all available rental cars from the market.<sup>31</sup> Additionally, Hertz, one of the largest car-rental companies in the world, filed Chapter 11 bankruptcy for its U.S. operations in May 2020. The company has now emerged from bankruptcy after a "successful restructuring process," but it has not fully rebuilt its fleet.<sup>32</sup>

As with the fuel industry, because the economy started recovering faster than many companies expected, rental companies were caught with too few cars to fill their (unexpectedly large number of) customers' needs.<sup>33</sup> According to one industry executive, the "low-inventory, high-price trend started emerging earlier this year in leisure areas including Florida, Arizona and Las Vegas, and then spread to Hawaii, Alaska and national parks."<sup>34</sup> The shortage (and rising prices) is severe enough that some people have started renting U-Haul trucks instead of rental cars, and others are making their vehicles available for rent on peer-sharing platforms, such as Turo.<sup>35</sup>

Making matters worse, pandemic-related disruptions also caused a global semiconductor shortage which, in turn, led to a shortage of *new* cars.<sup>36</sup> Thus, even if car-rental companies wanted to immediately replenish their fleets with new vehicles—unlikely, given the uncertainty regarding future demand from business travelers—they would be unable to do so. As with several other industries, it appears that semiconductor manufacturers were caught off-guard by the pandemic, and the unexpectedly high demand for laptops and tablets contributed to the overall chip shortage.<sup>37</sup> Naturally, many firms were not able to easily meet the increased demand due partly to pandemic-related factory closures.<sup>38</sup> Regardless, the chip shortage caused several car makers to stop production for at least some of their vehicles, and the shortage is likely to affect production throughout 2021.<sup>39</sup>

**Food.** Perhaps more than many other types of businesses, the government shutdowns negatively impacted restaurants. Not only did the shutdowns cause an enormous drop in their customers, but the pandemic also disrupted the companies that supply restaurants with food. Many restaurants that survived are now experiencing resurgent demand,<sup>40</sup> but they are also faced with higher costs for both food (among other supplies) and workers. Still, the COVID-19 problems experienced across restaurant types—and the food industry, in general—have been far from uniform.

Especially near the beginning of the pandemic, higher prices for *food away from home* were driven by price increases at limited-service restaurants (fast-food establishments).<sup>41</sup> Customers relied heavily on limited-service stores at first, with delivery services contributing to higher prices. Later in the pandemic, as full-service restaurants started reopening, they also began charging higher prices.<sup>42</sup> Broadly, both types of restaurants are facing higher costs for various types of food and supplies (such as gloves, masks, and extra

disinfectant), and both are dealing with labor shortages that are causing them to pay higher wages.<sup>43</sup> Many restaurants, from local establishments to chains, such as Chipotle and Cracker Barrel, have increased their menu prices by as much as 5 percent.<sup>44</sup>

For the near future, consumers should probably expect restaurants to charge higher prices *and* to frequently change their menus to substitute for some higher-cost food items.<sup>45</sup> This increased item substitution will be due to pandemic-related disruptions in the industries that supply food to both restaurants and grocery stores. Prior to COVID-19, aggregate U.S. food expenditures were split approximately 54 percent in the restaurant industry and 46 percent in retail grocery stores.<sup>46</sup> When the government shutdowns started, aggregate restaurant expenditures plummeted while spending on food purchased at grocery stores rose.

Even without further COVID-19-related disruptions, this sort of shock to the food industry would likely have caused temporary shortages and higher prices for at least some kinds of food products. The meat industry, for example, consists of beef packers that fabricate beef carcasses into hundreds of different wholesale products, which then move through specialized processing plants that "further expand the set of products by several thousand additional products into largely separate supply chains."<sup>47</sup> Thus, any major shift away from supplying restaurants—or grocery stores—disrupts these supply chains.

Naturally, these beef plants—as well as the slaughterhouses and those plants that process pork and chicken—also suffered problems well beyond having to find new customers. According to the Kansas City Federal Reserve:

On average, about 10% of employees at beef and pork plants tested positive for COVID-19. At some plants, COVID-19 affected as many as 30% to 70% of the workforce. Almost half of the plants with outbreaks closed for some time.... Most facilities that did were closed for more than one week. Plants that did not close or that reopened after a temporary closure typically slowed operations due to the need for social distancing and other precautionary measures.

Closures and slowdowns led to sharp reductions in operating capacity at beef and pork plants and a significant decline in meat production. As plants were idled or limited operations, daily capacity at U.S. cattle and hog facilities declined as much as 45%.... Reduced capacity at meatpacking plants led to notable reductions in cattle and hog slaughter compared with previous years. Meat production began to decline in early April, and by mid-May, was 40% below 2019 levels.... Even as plants reopened, modified operations and revised processes related to COVID-19 put some constraints on production.<sup>48</sup>

## An Oklahoma State University agriculture professor describes a similar situation:

Never before have so many packing and processing plants been affected simultaneously by reductions in capacity. Some harvesting plants completely shut down for up to 2 wk [weeks] and others curtailed output due to labor force reductions. Cattle slaughter decreased weekly through the month of April, reaching a peak reduction of 34.8% down year over year the end of April, and then slowly recovered through May.<sup>49</sup>

The pandemic similarly affected the poultry industry.<sup>50</sup> Based on reports from Tyson Foods and the United Food and Commercial Workers, which represents 24,000 Tyson workers, the pandemic "devastated meat and poultry packing facilities, forcing temporary closures and causing at least 132 worker deaths."<sup>51</sup> Many plants, where employees tend to work closely together for long hours, were forced to close temporarily when COVID-19 outbreaks hit. Drastic reductions in demand for certain products, along with plant closures, often left producers with no choice but to destroy their livestock, a decision that can magnify both current and future shortages.<sup>52</sup> All these shutdown-related difficulties were further magnified by unusually cold weather in Texas<sup>53</sup> and a cyberattack on one of the largest global meat-processing companies.<sup>54</sup>

**Workers.** During the pandemic, many companies faced temporary disruptions in the labor force, such as those described above in the meat-packing industry, when workers contracted COVID-19. However, many employers are still facing major labor problems, many of which go well beyond short-term disturbances. In the typical economic downturn, unemployment rises and then falls as the economy recovers and jobs become more plentiful. Moreover, high unemployment is generally accompanied by a low (or declining) number of job openings. Although the U.S. unemployment rate has declined, the labor market recovery from the pandemic has been atypical.

At the height of the pandemic, the unemployment rate exceeded 14 percent, and has since fallen to 5.4 percent. According to the BLS, total employment rose by 943,000 in July, with 326,900 of those job gains occurring in the *accommodation and food services* sector.<sup>55</sup> Yet, the number of unemployed persons remains well above pre-COVID-19 levels. In July 2021, 8.7 million people were unemployed, versus 5.7 million in February 2020. Similarly, the number of people *employed* remains more than 5.5 million below pre-pandemic levels.<sup>56</sup>

Still, the U.S. now has a record number of job openings, along with a record number of workers quitting their jobs, and a record-low number being laid off. By the end of June 2021 (the most current data as of this writing), there were a record-high 10.1 million job openings, an increase of 6.5 percent from May.<sup>57</sup> The last time that the U.S. had a similar unemployment rate (5.9 percent in 2014), there were only 4.9 million job openings in the economy. Thus, whatever problems exist in the labor market, a lack of jobs is not one of them.<sup>58</sup>

Although some people have surely stayed out of the labor force, at least temporarily, due to concerns over COVID-19, there is little doubt that enhanced and extended jobless benefits have contributed to people staying out of work. Congress provided an unprecedented \$600 weekly supplement to state unemployment insurance (UI) benefits from March 2020 through July 2020, and an additional \$300 weekly supplement from December 2020 through September 2021.<sup>59</sup> Congress added an additional \$100 per week on top of other unemployment benefits, available from December 2020 through September 2021, to "mixed earners" who had at least \$5,000 of self-employment income in the prior year.<sup>60</sup> Research shows that the initial \$600 weekly bonus benefits led to approximately two-thirds of workers receiving more from unemployment than from their previous jobs, and that the \$300 weekly bonuses (with up to 18 months' worth of benefits) forced employers to compete with the government to get the workers they needed.<sup>61</sup>

The overall effects of the pandemic-related expansions to UI manifested as an unprecedented surge in UI payments. Normally, about 40 percent of unemployed workers receive UI benefits.<sup>62</sup> Since the pandemic started, however, far more people have received unemployment benefits than have been unemployed. Between April 2020 and May 2021, the number of people receiving unemployment benefits averaged 176 percent of the number of unemployed people.<sup>63</sup>

Even without these outsized expansions, it is uncontroversial that higher benefit levels and longer benefit availability leads to higher unemployment. One of the most recent examples was the 2008 Great Recession. Researchers at the Federal Reserve Bank of New York estimated that the extended UI benefits (up to 99 weeks during that recession) increased the number of unemployed people by 4.6 million in 2010 and by 3.3 million in 2011.<sup>64</sup> As part of the COVID-19 response, Congress extended eligibility for UI benefits from the usual 26-week limit to 79 weeks. Economic studies consistently show that these types of extended benefits lead to longer durations of unemployment.<sup>65</sup> The extra \$600 and \$300 weekly bonuses during the pandemic would, of course, only be expected to magnify this problem.<sup>66</sup> The government response to COVID-19 also included other types of economic aid—such as federally financed tax credits, and the Paycheck Protection Program—that provided funds to individuals, families, and businesses.<sup>67</sup> Although some of these programs helped to keep afloat businesses that likely would have otherwise failed, thus preventing many Americans from losing their housing or having essential services cut off, these deficit-financed programs have also left many households with unusually high disposable income.<sup>68</sup>

Per capita disposable personal income, for instance, increased 14 percent from January through March, far greater than the average first-quarter increase (0.43 percent) during the past decade.<sup>69</sup> So far, the recovery funds have mainly boosted personal savings, suggesting that higher consumer spending has yet to occur. For instance, personal savings as a percentage of disposable income averaged 16 percent for 2020, 20.8 percent in the first quarter of 2021, and 10.9 percent in the second quarter. These figures are well above the average (7.3 percent) from 2010 to 2019.<sup>70</sup>

Combined, the pandemic policy responses have created a large group of Americans with more disposable income, putting upward pressure on prices (everything else constant). The policies have also provided many with less incentive to work at pre-pandemic rates, putting upward pressure on wages which, in turn, can put upward pressure on prices. Some recent price increases, such as restaurant prices, are at least partly explained by the extremely tight labor conditions in the U.S.<sup>71</sup>

**Container Shipping.** Estimates show that approximately 80 percent of all goods traded internationally are carried by sea,<sup>72</sup> and the container shipping industry has not been immune to major disruptions from the pandemic. For instance, a COVID-19 outbreak at one of the world's busiest ports in China (in the city of Shenzhen) brought container traffic to a standstill for weeks.<sup>73</sup> Delays at ports such as these cause major ripple effects, and similar problems have developed at several crucial gateway ports for exporting to the entire world.<sup>74</sup>

According to *The Wall Street Journal*, container shipping prices have surged as much 63 percent since January 2021, and the shipping company Maersk expects the backlog in Shenzhen to "be felt globally, affecting goods sold at Walmart Inc. and Home Depot Inc., companies that have established logistics bases around the port."<sup>75</sup> In fact, Shenzhen is in China's most populous province, Guangdong, and is responsible for approximately one-tenth of China's economic output—goods which have previously helped hold *down* consumer prices in many countries, including the U.S.<sup>76</sup> **Lumber.** Early in the pandemic, the producers of residential construction materials, including lumber, expected a declining housing market and decreased demand. In March 2020, housing starts fell by 22.3 percent and in response to the slowdown, lumber mills idled or curtailed production. However, in June 2020, demand from the residential construction sector rose unexpectedly fast, resulting in lumber shortages.<sup>77</sup> The industry tried to meet demand by reopening mills and expanding production, but demand has continued to exceed supply, maintaining shortages and the corresponding price increases.<sup>78</sup> Although the commodity price of lumber increased nearly threefold during the pandemic, it has declined rapidly since May 2021 and is now near its pre-pandemic level.<sup>79</sup>

#### Policies Don'ts—and Do's—for Federal Officials

Recent CPI increases have many Americans worried about high inflation, and these fears are perfectly understandable, especially because higher food and gasoline prices have been two of the key drivers of the CPI surge. Still, these individual price increases *themselves* are not inflation, which is a persistent rise in the general level of prices.<sup>80</sup> Naturally, consumers do not care about such technical definitions of inflation—they dislike having to pay higher prices.

Regardless of technical definitions and economists' current inflation forecasts, policymakers should not dismiss consumers' inflation concerns, as expectations of higher inflation could, in fact, lead to a persistent increase in the overall CPI.<sup>81</sup> Additionally, if policymakers respond inappropriately to the recent price increases, they could mistakenly worsen the economic problems that Americans are now facing and prolong the recovery. Pandem-ic-related disruptions have been driving price increases in specific market segments, and policies that fail to mitigate those specific disruptions run the risk of making it even more difficult for people to get the goods and services that they need. The following list provides several policies that federal officials should avoid, as well as some that it should enact, to speed up the economic recovery:

**Do Not Pass More Deficit-Financed Spending Bills.** The fact that the CPI has been increasing after large increases in federal deficit spending has added to the public's inflation fears. Prior to President Joe Biden's recent \$1.9 trillion COVID-19 relief package, the federal government had already increased the national debt by \$4.5 trillion in 2020.<sup>82</sup> Even without this new package, the Congressional Budget Office estimates that the federal deficit in 2021 will be "the second largest since 1945, exceeded

AUGUST 20, 2021 | 15

only by the 14.9 percent [of GDP] shortfall recorded last year," and that publicly held federal debt will reach 102 percent of GDP by the end of 2021.<sup>83</sup> In February, the \$1.9 trillion package drew a mild rebuke from economist Lawrence Summers (an advisor to both the Clinton and Obama Administrations), who argued that the new relief package appeared too large relative to the current economic shortfall. Summers warned that a spending plan so large could "set off inflationary pressures of a kind we have not seen in a generation, with consequences for the value of the dollar and financial stability."<sup>84</sup>

Soon after this warning, the Biden Administration announced two new spending proposals totaling an additional \$4.5 trillion,<sup>85</sup> and Congress is now set to vote on a \$1 trillion infrastructure bill before turning to a (broader) \$3.5 trillion spending bill.<sup>86</sup> The recognition that persistently high levels of debt and deficit spending can lead to inflation and economic instability is hardly new.<sup>87</sup> and it is rooted in the classic "too many dollars chasing too few goods" phenomenon. Any new deficit spending programs-even under the name "infrastructure"- will increase inflationary pressures because they will provide people with additional funds to bid for the same amounts of physical resources.88 That is, these programs will not alleviate shortages by creating more livestock and gasoline, nor by increasing the number of workers. They will, instead, provide people with more funds to pay suppliers who still face many of the same constraints that caused the shortages in the first place. Given that prior stimulus bills have left so many households with unusually high disposable income levels, and that employers are having a difficult time hiring the workers they need, the normal justification for these kinds of spending programs does not exist. There is no lack of consumer demand or job opportunities, so additional deficit spending will do little more than lead to upward pressure on prices.

*Do Not* Shrink the Money Supply. The Federal Reserve is now facing a common problem for inflation-targeting central banks: When an economy is hit with damaging supply shocks, such as government shutdowns and shortages due to a pandemic, sticking to an inflation target requires the central bank to intervene in a counterproductive way. Just like damaging slowdowns in trade, such as the oil embargo in the 1970s, these kinds of supply shocks lead to higher prices due to fewer goods and services in the economy. If these shortages cause prices to rise above the Federal Reserve's inflation target—a danger during the present COVID-19 recovery—it leaves the central bank in the unenviable position of trying to lower the rate of inflation by *decreasing* the amount of money in the economy.

The problem, though, is that shrinking the money supply (tightening the Fed's policy stance) in these circumstances would starve the economy *even further*. In other words, by pursuing price stability in the face of a negative supply shock, the Fed would provide even less money to purchase even scarcer items, thus making it more difficult for people to buy the goods and services they need.<sup>89</sup> It would make little sense, of course, to shrink the money supply for the sake of hitting an inflation target while the economy is collapsing due to shortages.<sup>90</sup> The Fed should not tighten its policy stance for the sake of hitting an inflation target until the economy has recovered—the Fed should only shrink the money supply to correspond to a decrease in the demand for money.

Do Lift COVID-19 Restrictions and Promote Vaccines. COVID-19 created a global pandemic, infected over 35 million Americans, and claimed the lives of over 600,000.<sup>91</sup> Although the data clearly show that vaccines have reduced the risk of serious illness and death from COVID-19 to nearzero, and made infection much less likely, public officials have continued to confuse Americans by providing conflicting messages, often unconnected to any supporting data.<sup>92</sup> Throughout the pandemic, in fact, government officials have stubbornly promoted uniform policies of widespread lockdowns, shunning policies tailored to the age-related risk disparities of COVID-19.93 They have pushed a distorted view of COVID-19 risk on tens of millions of Americans, stoking a climate of fear instead of rationality.<sup>94</sup> Even now, many public officials seem incapable of distinguishing between the risk of getting infected and the risk of serious illness and death-which is predominantly a problem among the unvaccinated.<sup>95</sup> Not only has this failure needlessly created widespread panic, it has slowed down, and sometimes prevented, the provision of more targeted public health interventions needed by those most at risk. Government officials should stop politicizing the pandemic: They should lift COVID-19 restrictions, promote vaccines, and provide targeted public health solutions to those most at risk.

*Do* Lower Tariffs and Trade Restrictions. International trade is generally driven by the ability of people in various countries—through comparative advantages—to deliver lower-priced goods to consumers.<sup>96</sup> The pandemic has disrupted trade and contributed to higher prices for many goods. If policymakers want to lower consumers' costs, they can encourage more trade by eliminating tariffs and non-tariff barriers. Between 2018 and 2020, for instance, Americans paid \$7.5 billion in extra steel tariffs.<sup>97</sup> Tariffs on specific items can even raise prices of complementary goods, thus resulting (everything else constant) in fewer consumer purchases of multiple products. Research shows, for instance, that the price of washing machines rose by nearly 12 percent in response to the 2018 tariffs, and that "the price of dryers—a complementary good not subject to tariffs—increased by an equivalent amount."<sup>98</sup> Congress and the Administration should promote freer trade by reducing both tariff and non-tariff barriers.

Do Reduce Regulations and Government Barriers to Economic **Opportunity.** Numerous government regulations exist that drive up consumer prices, including those for food and energy. Many of these policies disproportionately hurt the poor, even during normal times when people are not struggling to deal with pandemic-related economic problems. Thus, if Congress is concerned with higher consumer prices, now is the perfect time to start eliminating the countless government-imposed economic roadblocks that put upward pressure on prices. For instance, the federal government regulates a long list of consumer and commercial appliances, including refrigerators, air conditioners, furnaces, televisions, shower heads, ovens, toilets, and light bulbs. These regulations prioritize efficiency over other preferences that customers and businesses might have, such as safety, size, durability, and cost.99 The renewable fuel standard, passed in 2005 and expanded in 2007, mandates that billions of gallons of ethanol (primarily corn-based ethanol) be blended into gasoline and diesel each year-a requirement that, according to the Government Accountability Office, pushes fuel prices higher for limited, if any, environmental or climate benefit.<sup>100</sup> Moreover, using crops to make fuel can result in additional scarcity (and higher prices) in food markets.<sup>101</sup>

In some cases, Americans are still paying for bad policies enacted decades or even more than a century ago—the Jones Act, for instance, was passed in 1920 and mandates that any goods shipped by water between two points in America must be transported on a U.S.-built, U.S.-flagged vessel with a crew that is at least 75 percent American. By preventing foreign competition, the Jones Act drives up costs for no material economic or national security benefit.<sup>102</sup> As professor James Coleman has pointed out, due to these requirements, "northeastern U.S. refineries pay more than three times as much to ship oil from Texas rather than from West Africa or Saudi Arabia."<sup>103</sup>

Congress can also enact policies that unleash America's energy resources, allowing private businesses to produce more energy, placing downward pressure on prices. For example, Congress can allow open access to energy exploration of federal waters and lands, expand free trade for energy sources, and eliminate all regulations (and taxes) that discourage the use of conventional fuels.<sup>104</sup> Congress should also curb regulatory abuses by the current Administration, which is restricting access to energy resources and increasing the costs of energy through policies such as canceling the Keystone pipeline and placing a moratorium on oil and gas permitting on federal lands.

**Do Normalize Monetary Policy.** The Federal Reserve and Congress have breached the traditional boundaries between the monetary and fiscal authorities, thus making it easier to engage in strictly fiscal quantitative easing operations, the type of financing favored by supporters of (inherently inflationary) large-scale infrastructure projects and helicopter money proposals, both of which tend to be inflationary.<sup>105</sup> The risk of a fiscal crisis and higher inflation are heightened by persistently increasing debt and deficits. Such a fiscal path ultimately causes people to lose confidence in the nation's ability to service debt. Similarly, people lose confidence in the ability of the United States to finance deficits as the Fed purchases a higher and higher share of outstanding Treasury debt. Regardless of the recent CPI figures, elected officials should curb rising U.S. debt and the growth in entitlement spending.<sup>106</sup> If the Fed does not revert to its traditional (pre-2008) operating framework on its own, Congress should require the Fed to do so over a specific period. The current operating framework politicizes monetary policy and endangers the Fed's (already imperfect) ability to control inflation. The Fed could also help to calm the public's fears by stating, for example, precisely which time period it will use to target 2 percent inflation.

**Do Use More Accurate Inflation Measures.** Evidence suggests that the measures of chained indexes, such as the Personal Consumption Expenditures (PCE) index and the chained CPI-U, are superior to the non-chained CPI measure along several dimensions, such as capturing consumer substitution biases or changes in consumers' year-to-year consumption patterns.<sup>107</sup> While it is well-documented that *both* the PCE and CPI suffer from biases that tend to overstate inflation, research also shows that the non-chained CPI tends to overstate inflation more than the PCE or the chained CPI-U.<sup>108</sup> While the federal government still uses the CPI for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (CPI-W) or the CPI-U to adjust Social Security benefits and many other spending programs for inflation, the Federal Reserve and the Congressional Budget Office rely on the PCE to make inflation adjustments.<sup>109</sup> In 2017, Congress updated the tax code to use the more accurate chained CPI-U as a part of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act. Congress should update all spending programs to use more accurate measures of inflation, such as the chained CPI-U, which would ensure that benefit increases more accurately reflect changes in the cost of living while protecting taxpayers from overpaying.110

### Conclusion

Even though individual price increases themselves do not represent inflation, the recent surges in the CPI—driven by prices in a few specific sectors—demonstrate just how much consumers dislike paying higher prices. Still, if policymakers respond inappropriately to these recent price increases, they will likely worsen the economic difficulties that Americans now face, prolonging the recovery. Specifically, it would be improper for the Federal Reserve to immediately tighten its policy stance for the sake of hitting an inflation target, and it would be a mistake for Congress to enact new deficit-financed spending proposals.

The economy is now recovering from a massive supply shock, one that created shortages of all kinds of goods and even workers. Shrinking the money supply in these circumstances would starve the economy *even further*. Separately, previous stimulus bills have left many households with abnormally high levels of disposable income, and employers are having a difficult time finding the workers that they need. These new spending programs will not alleviate shortages by creating more livestock or gasoline, or by increasing the number of workers in the economy—they will create inflationary pressures because there is no dearth of consumer demand or jobs.

Pandemic-related disruptions have been driving price increases in specific market segments, and policies that fail to alleviate those specific disruptions run the risk of making it even more difficult for people to get the goods and services that they need. If Congress is truly concerned about high prices, especially those for food and energy, now is the perfect time to start eliminating the countless government-imposed economic roadblocks that already create upward price pressures.

**Norbert J. Michel, PhD,** is Director of the Center for Data Analysis, of the Institute for Economic Freedom, at The Heritage Foundation.

## Endnotes

- 1. These figures refer to the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers (CPI-U), All Items, seasonally adjusted. For the latest release, see U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Consumer Price Index Summary," August 11, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/cpi.nr0.htm# (accessed August 11, 2021).
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Consumer Price Index Summary," August 11, 2021. Also see Jeff Cox, "Inflation Climbs Higher Than Expected in June as Price Index Rises 5.4%," CNBC, July 13, 2021, https://www.cnbc.com/2021/07/13/consumer-price-index-increases-5point4percent-in-june-vs -5percent-estimate.html (accessed August 11, 2021).
- 3. This statement refers to the official "Gross Domestic Product" series released by the U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis—the 10 percent decline from the end of 2019 to the middle of 2020 is the largest two-quarter decline for the full series, which dates from 1947 to the present. See U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Gross Domestic Product (GDP)," retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/GDP (accessed August 6, 2021).
- 4. These figures represent the changes between April 2019 and April 2020, and so on.
- 5. Without rounding, the average annual changes for April, May, and June (from 2000 to 2019) were 2.142 percent, 2.135 percent, and 2.106 percent, respectively. Author's calculations using the CPI-U, All Items, seasonally adjusted. The standard deviations for the same categories were 1.15 percent, 1.29 percent, and 1.42 percent, respectively. Thus, the 2020 increases were less than expected (especially for April and May) based on the normal annual variation in the CPI.
- 6. From the second quarter of 2020 to the fourth quarter of 2020, GDP increased by 10.27 percent, the largest two-quarter increase in the historical record. (A 10.18 percent increase was recorded in 1950.) U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Gross Domestic Product."
- 7. Jessica Dickler, "Americans' Inflation Fears Reach a Fever Pitch as Consumer Prices Rise," CNBC, June 14, 2021, https://www.cnbc.com/2021/06/14 /americans-inflation-fears-reach-a-new-high-after-consumer-prices-jump.html (accessed August 1, 2021).
- See Norbert J. Michel, "Inflation and the Fed: How Congress Should Approach Monetary Policy," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3624, June 1, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-06/BG3624.pdf.
- 9. Author's calculation using the BLS's methodology, whereby the contribution of an individual category to the overall CPI is calculated as the "effect" of that category divided by the increase in the "all items" index, in this case 5.4 percent. See news release, "Table 7. Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers (CPI-U): U.S. city average, by expenditure category, July 2021, 12-month analysis table," U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, footnote 1, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/cpi.t07.htm (accessed August 1, 2021).
- 10. In June, transportation services (including an 87.7 percent increase in car-rental rates) explained 10 percent of the CPI increase.
- 11. The BLS data also show that gas prices suffered a steep decline at the beginning of 2020, to nearly a four-year low, when they declined 30 percent from January to April. See Michel, "Inflation and the Fed: How Congress Should Approach Monetary Policy." Used-car prices followed a mild downward trend (approximately 2.5 percent) through the first six months of 2020, while car-rental prices fell almost 30 percent between December 2019 and May 2020.
- 12. Similar to the annual CPI changes reported in May, the main subcategories for prices on *food away from home* show that *full-service meals* are responsible for 2.4 percent of the increase, while *limited-service meals* account for 3.1 precent. Full-service meals refer to dine-in restaurants, whereas *limited-service meals* refer to fast-food establishments. Prices in the *food away from home* category did not show a decline in 2020 on either an annual or monthly basis.
- 13. It also appears that restaurant owners are dealing with similar issues. That is, even though wholesale food prices, overall, do not display an abnormal spike in 2021 (wholesale food prices are on an increasing trend since 2013), the prices of *certain types* of foods have shown abnormal price increases. See Olivia Rockeman, Leslie Patton, and Michael Sasso, "Inflation on the Menu as U.S. Restaurants Pass On Soaring Costs," Bloomberg, June 23, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-06-23/u-s-restaurants-boost-menu-prices-at-fast-clip-to-recoup-costs (accessed August 2, 2021). For wholesale food prices, see U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Producer Price Index by Commodity: Wholesale Trade Services: Food Wholesaling [WPU578101]," retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/WPU578101 (accessed August 2, 2021).
- 14. These figures are not adjusted for seasonality. See U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Consumer Prices for Food at Home Increased 4.8 Percent for Year Ended May 2020," TED: The Economics Daily, June 16, 2020, https://www.bls.gov/opub/ted/2020/consumer-prices-for-food-at-home-increased -4-point-8-percent-for-year-ended-may-2020.htm (accessed August 2, 2021).
- 15. Michel, "Inflation and the Fed."
- 16. These figures refer to the BLS series "Gasoline (all types) in U.S. city average, all urban consumers, seasonally adjusted." Variation is measured using the standard deviation.
- 17. The same pattern was seen in March for the previous two years, and at least some of the 2021 increase is explained by basic supply-and-demand factors separate from any recent policy changes. Nicolas D. Loris, "Rising Gas Prices: A Look Under the Hood," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, March 26, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/energy-economics/commentary/rising-gas-prices-look-under-the-hood. Also, on a calendar-year basis (from January to December), between 1990 and 2020, U.S. gas prices have typically fluctuated 19 percent, with a decrease of 44 percent in 2008 and an increase of 48 percent in 2009. See Michel, "Inflation and the Fed."

- 18. Crude oil appears to have suffered a similar decline in demand followed by an unexpectedly strong resurgence due to the pandemic. The price in West Texas Intermediate crude, for example, has now bounced back from a major pandemic-related decline. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Crude Oil Prices: West Texas Intermediate (WTI)—Cushing, Oklahoma [DCOILWTICO]," retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, https:// fred.stlouisfed.org/series/DCOILWTICO (accessed August 2, 2021). For the average per-gallon retail price of gasoline, see U.S. Energy Information Administration, "U.S. All Grades All Formulations Retail Gasoline Prices," Petroleum & Other Liquids, August 2, 2021, https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet /hist/LeafHandler.ashx?n=PET&s=EMM\_EPM0\_PTE\_NUS\_DPG&f=M (accessed August 3, 2021).
- 19. Malena Carollo, "What's Going on with Gas Prices? AAA's Mark Jenkins Explains," *Tampa Bay Times*, July 21, 2021, https://www.tampabay.com/news /business/2021/07/21/whats-going-on-with-gas-prices-aaas-mark-jenkins-explains/ (accessed August 2, 2021), and Coral Murphy Marcos, "Gas Prices Are Expected to Keep Climbing Through August," *The New York Times*, July 6, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/07/06/business/gas-prices -increase.html (accessed August 2, 2021).
- Collin Eaton and Dustin Volz, "U.S. Pipeline Cyberattack Forces Closure," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 8, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles /cyberattack-forces-closure-of-largest-u-s-refined-fuel-pipeline-11620479737?mod=article\_inline (accessed August 11, 2021). Colonial carries 45 percent of the gasoline and diesel fuel consumed on the East Coast.
- 21. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "U.S. Average Gasoline Prices Before Memorial Day Are the Highest Since 2014," Today in Energy, May 28, 2021, https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=48156 (accessed August 3, 2021).
- 22. Loris, "Rising Gas Prices: A Look Under the Hood."
- 23. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "U.S. Petroleum Refining Capacity Falls to Its Lowest Level Since May 2016," Today in Energy, December 10, 2020, https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=46216 (accessed August 3, 2021).
- 24. U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Refinery Closures Decreased U.S. Refinery Capacity During 2020," Today in Energy, July 8, 2021, https://www .eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=48636 (accessed August 3, 2021).
- 25. See news release, "Marathon Seeks Permits for Martinez Renewable Diesel Project," Marathon Petroleum Company, October 1, 2020, https://www .marathonpetroleum.com/Newsroom/Company-News/Marathon-seeks-permits-for-Martinez-renewable-diesel-project/ (accessed August 3, 2021), and news release, "HollyFrontier Announces Expansion of Renewables Business," HollyFrontier Corporation, June 1, 2020, https://www.hollyfrontier .com/investor-relations/press-releases/Press-Release-Details/2020/HollyFrontier-Announces-Expansion-of-Renewables-Business/default.aspx (accessed August 3, 2021).
- 26. News release, "Governor Newsom Announces California Will Phase Out Gasoline-Powered Cars & Drastically Reduce Demand for Fossil Fuel in California's Fight Against Climate Change," Office of Governor Gavin Newsom, September 23, 2020, https://www.gov.ca.gov/2020/09/23/governor -newsom-announces-california-will-phase-out-gasoline-powered-cars-drastically-reduce-demand-for-fossil-fuel-in-californias-fight-against -climate-change/ (accessed August 9, 2021). West Coast gas prices are consistently higher than other regions in the U.S. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Retail Gasoline Prices Rise in the Western United States," Today in Energy, August 9, 2021, https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail .php?id=49056&src=email (accessed August 9, 2021).
- 27. The White House, "Executive Order on Protecting Public Health and the Environment and Restoring Science to Tackle the Climate Crisis," January 20, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/01/20/executive-order-protecting-public-health-and-environment -and-restoring-science-to-tackle-climate-crisis/ (accessed August 11, 2021); Secretary of the Interior, "Temporary Suspension of Delegated Authority," Order No. 3395, January 20, 2021, https://www.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/elips/documents/so-3395-signed.pdf (accessed August 11, 2021); The White House, "Executive Order on Tackling the Climate Crisis at Home and Abroad," January 27, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing -room/presidential-actions/2021/01/27/executive-order-on-tackling-the-climate-crisis-at-home-and-abroad/ (accessed August 11, 2021); U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Proposed Rule to Revise Existing National GHG Emissions Standards for Passenger Cars and Light Trucks Through Model Year 2026," August 10, 2021, https://www.epa.gov/regulations-emissions-vehicles-and-engines/proposed-rule-revise-existing-national -ghg-emissions (accessed August 11, 2021); and U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Final Rule, *Federal Register*, Vol. 85, No. 178 (September 14, 2020), https://www.govinfo.gov/content /pkg/FR-2020-09-14/pdf/2020-18114.pdf (accessed August 11, 2021).
- 28. Ken Thomas, "White House Urges OPEC to Boost Oil Output Amid Covid-19 Economic Recovery," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 11, 2021, https://www .wsj.com/articles/white-house-urges-opec-to-boost-oil-production-amid-covid-19-recovery-11628688236 (accessed August 11, 2021).
- 29. At the very least, production is increasing. See Alex Lawler, "OPEC July Oil Output Hits 15-Month High as Demand Recovers, Survey Shows," MSN, July 30, 2021, https://www.msn.com/en-gb/money/other/opec-july-oil-output-hits-15-month-high-as-demand-recovers-survey-shows/ar-AAMKyOR ?ocid=BingNewsSearch (accessed August 3, 2021); U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Petroleum & Other Liquids: 4-Week Avg U.S. Field Production of Crude Oil," July 28, 2021, https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler.ashx?n=pet&s=wcrfpus2&f=4 (accessed August 3, 2021); and U.S. Energy Information Administration, "U.S. Refinery and Blender Net Production of Finished Motor Gasoline," Petroleum & Other Liquids, July 30, 2021, https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler.ashx?n=PET&s=MGFRPUS1&f=M (accessed August 3, 2021).
- From 2019 to 2020, petroleum consumption also decreased by a record 15 percent in the transportation sector. See U.S. Energy Information Administration, "U.S. Petroleum Consumption Decreased to a 25-Year Low in 2020," Today in Energy, August 5, 2021, https://www.eia.gov /todayinenergy/detail.php?id=49016&src=email (accessed August 5, 2021).

- 31. David J. Lynch and Yeganeh Torbati, "How the Pandemic Led to a Rental Car Crisis Just as Americans Are Ready to Bust Loose," *The Washington Post*, May 1, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2021/05/01/rental-car-shortage-economy/ (accessed August 2, 2021).
- 32. News release, "Hertz Exits Chapter 11 as a Much Stronger Company," Hertz, June 30, 2021, https://ir.hertz.com/2021-06-30-Hertz-Exits-Chapter-11-As -A-Much-Stronger-Company (accessed August 2, 2021).
- 33. Lynch and Torbati, "How the Pandemic Led to a Rental Car Crisis." As the authors report, another factor that appears to be magnifying the higher demand for cars is that many people are now leery of public transportation.
- 34. Hannah Sampson, "Tales From the 'Car Rental Apocalypse': How Travelers Are Coping," *The Washington Post*, July 16, 2021, https://www .washingtonpost.com/travel/2021/07/16/rental-car-shortage-prices/ (accessed August 2, 2021).
- 35. Sampson, "Tales from the 'Car Rental Apocalypse," and Russell Haythorn, "Rental Car, New Car Shortage Combined with Increased Demand Driving Price Spikes, Travel Changes," The Denver Channel, July 19, 2021, https://www.thedenverchannel.com/news/360/rental-car-and-new-car-shortage -combined-with-increased-demand-driving-price-spikes-travel-changes (accessed August 2, 2021).
- 36. Lynch and Torbati, "How the Pandemic Led to a Rental Car Crisis." The authors report that the "semiconductor shortage that hobbled auto production is making it hard for companies like Avis to restock."
- Edward Segal, "Worsening Computer Chip Crisis Shows Supply Chains Are Still at Risk," *Forbes*, July 12, 2021, https://www.forbes.com/sites /edwardsegal/2021/07/12/worsening-computer-chip-crisis-shows-supply-chains-are-still-at-risk/?sh=1d984ec9e3da (accessed August 2, 2021).
- Ryan Brown, "The Global Chip Shortage Is Starting to Hit the Smartphone Industry," CNBC, July 29, 2020, https://www.cnbc.com/2021/07/29/the -global-chip-shortage-is-starting-to-hit-the-smartphone-industry.html (accessed August 2, 2021).
- Brown, "The Global Chip Shortage Is Starting to Hit the Smartphone Industry." Also see William Boston, "Volkswagen Sees Global Chip Shortage Worsening in Second Half," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 9, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/volkswagen-sees-global-chip-shortage-worsening-in -second-half-11625861486 (accessed August 3, 2021), and Nick Kostov, "Auto Makers Warn Chip Shortage Will Continue to Impact Vehicle Production," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 3, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/jeep-dodge-maker-posts-strong-results-amid-higher-demand-and-prices -11627983391 (accessed August 3, 2021).
- 40. Food service research firm Datassential estimates that 10.2 percent of U.S. restaurants have closed permanently since the pandemic began. See Bret Thorn, "More Than 10% of Restaurants in the United States Have Closed Permanently Since the Pandemic Started, According to Datassential," *Nation's Restaurant News*, March 29, 2012, https://www.nrn.com/fast-casual/datassential-more-10-us-restaurants-have-closed-permanently (accessed August 7, 2021).
- 41. Aside from the BLS reports, see Jonathan Maze, "Restaurant Menu Prices Continue to Rise as Labor Costs Soar," *Restaurant Business*, June 10, 2021, https://www.restaurantbusinessonline.com/financing/restaurant-menu-prices-continue-rise-labor-costs-soar (accessed August 3, 2021).
- 42. Maze, "Restaurant Menu Prices Continue to Rise as Labor Costs Soar."
- 43. Anna Cooban, "Restaurants Are Hiking Prices Because of Labor Shortages, Higher Wages, and Rising Costs of Staple Foods," *Business Insider*, June 1, 2021, https://www.businessinsider.com/restaurant-prices-labor-shortage-worker-wages-food-2021-6 (accessed August 3, 2021).
- 44. Rockeman, Patton, and Sasso, "Inflation on the Menu as U.S. Restaurants Pass On Soaring Costs."
- 45. Jeanette Settembre, "Diners Can Expect Menu Substitutions, Higher Prices at Restaurants as Food Costs Rise," Fox Business, June 12, 2021, https:// www.foxbusiness.com/features/diners-expect-menu-subsitutions-restaurants-costs-rise (accessed August 3, 2021).
- 46. Cortney Cowley, "COVID-19 Disruptions in the U.S. Meat Supply Chain," Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City, July 31, 2021, https://www.kansascityfed .org/agriculture/ag-outlooks/COVID-19-US-Meat-Supply-Chain/ (accessed August 6, 2021).
- 47. Derrell Peel, "Beef Supply Chains and the Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic in the United States," *Animal Frontiers*, Vol. 11, No. 1 (January 2021), pp. 33–38, https://academic.oup.com/af/article/11/1/33/6129038 (accessed August 6, 2021).
- 48. Cowley, "COVID-19 Disruptions in the U.S. Meat Supply Chain."
- 49. Peel, "Beef Supply Chains and the Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic."
- 50. For instance, according to the U.S. Department of Agriculture, year-over-year inventories of chicken wings kept in cold storage fell by 29 percent in November 2020 and by 24 percent in December. See David Brooks and Geoff Forester, "Chicken Wings Are Becoming a Rare (And Costly) Delicacy," *Concord Monitor*, July 25, 2021, https://www.concordmonitor.com/chicken-wings-supply-chain-shortage-41549739 (accessed August 6, 2021).
- 51. Amelia Lucas, "Tyson Foods Will Require Its 120,000 U.S. Workforce to Get Vaccinated," CNBC, August 3, 2021, https://www.cnbc.com/2021/08/03 /tyson-foods-will-require-its-us-workforce-to-get-vaccinated.html (accessed August 6, 2021).

- 52. Producers of pork destroyed thousands of hogs in early 2020, and the U.S. Department of Agriculture is set to provide approximately \$300 million in assistance to producers who had to destroy hogs, turkeys, and chickens. See Donnelle Eller, "USDA to Provide Aid to Producers Who Destroyed Livestock During Pandemic Processing Plant Closures," *Des Moines Register*, July 14, 2021, https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/money /agriculture/2021/07/14/covid-19-iowa-aid-slated-farmers-who-had-destroy-livestock-hogs-due-pandemic/7953417002/ (accessed August 6, 2021). These kinds of disruptions affected all meat producers. As Purdue Agriculture economist Jayson Lusk notes, "There are long lags and ripple effects in cattle and beef markets. A producer makes a decision today to breed a cow and it will be roughly three years until the resulting offspring is ready for market. Likewise, investors today decide to build a new packing plant. It will be years before construction is finished and the capacity is brought online." Jayson Lusk, "Testimony Before the US House of Representatives," July 28, 2021, http://jaysonlusk.com/blog/2021/7/27/testimony-before-the -us-house-of-representatives (accessed August 6, 2021).
- 53. Avery Hartmans, "Chicken Wings Are in Short Supply Nationwide Due to Texas Storms and Soaring Demand for the 'Pandemic-Proof' Delicacy," Business Insider, April 25, 2021, https://www.businessinsider.com/chicken-wing-short-supplies-demand-texas-storms-2021-4?utm\_source=feedly& utm\_medium=webfeeds (accessed August 6, 2021).
- 54. Julie Creswell, Nicole Perlroth, and Noam Scheiber, "Ransomware Disrupts Meat Plants in Latest Attack on Critical U.S. Business," *The New York Times*, June 1, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/06/01/business/meat-plant-cyberattack-jbs.html (accessed August 6, 2021).
- 55. This figure refers to total nonfarm payroll employment. See U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employment Situation Summary," Table B-1, August 6, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/empsit.nr0.htm (accessed August 8, 2021).
- 56. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Unemployment Rate [UNRATE]," retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, https://fred.stlouisfed.org /series/UNRATE (accessed August 8, 2021); U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "All Employees, Total Nonfarm [PAYEMS]," retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/PAYEMS (accessed August 8, 2021); and U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Unemployment Level [UNEMPLOY]," retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/2021);
- 57. News release, "Job Openings and Labor Turnover Summary," U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, August 9, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/jolts .nr0.htm (accessed August 9, 2021). These number reflect a recent trend. See, for example, Rachel Greszler, "9 Reasons Why Federal Unemployment Bonus Subsidies Need to Go," The Daily Signal, June 9, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/06/09/9-reasons-why-federal-unemployment -bonus-subsidies-need-to-go/.
- 58. For months, businesses have been complaining about how difficult it is to get workers. Justin Lahart, "Jobs Are Hard to Fill, and Ideology Makes It Hard to Understand Why," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 30, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/jobs-are-hard-to-fill-and-ideology-makes-it-hard-to--understand-why-11625050801?mod=wsjtwittertest19&twclid=11422267495986212864 (accessed August 2, 2021).
- 59. Rachel Greszler, "Protecting Consumers from Financial Fraud and Scams in the Pandemic Recovery Economy," testimony before the Subcommittee on Financial Institutions and Consumer Protection, Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, U.S. Senate, August 3, 2021, https://www.banking .senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Greszler%20Testimony%208-3-21.pdf (accessed August 9, 2021).
- 60. Ibid.
- 61. Rachel Greszler, "As Unemployment Keeps Rising, Congress Needs to Fix What It Broke," The Daily Signal, May 21, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com /2020/05/21/as-unemployment-keeps-rising-congress-needs-to-fix-what-it-broke/, and Rachel Greszler and Morgan Baker, "4 Reasons Why Federal Government Shouldn't Permanently Expand Jobless Benefits," The Daily Signal, July 13, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/07/13/4-reasons -why-federal-government-shouldnt-permanently-expand-jobless-benefits/. At the very least, these additional benefits prolonged unemployment for some workers. Peter Ganong, Pascal J. Noel, and Joseph S. Vavra, "US Unemployment Insurance Replacement Rates During the Pandemic," National Bureau of Economic Research *Working Paper* No. 27216, May 2020, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working\_papers/w27216/w27216.pdf (accessed August 9, 2021).
- 62. Greszler, "Protecting Consumers from Financial Fraud and Scams in the Pandemic Recovery."
- 63. U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Office of Unemployment Insurance, "UI Weekly Claims," data archive, https://oui .doleta.gov/unemploy/claims\_arch.asp (accessed June 30, 2021).
- 64. Greszler and Baker, "4 Reasons Why the Federal Government Should Not Permanently Expand Unemployment Insurance."
- 65. Drew Gonshorowski and Rachel Greszler, "The Impact of Additional Unemployment Insurance Benefits on Employment and Economic Recovery: How the \$600-per-Week Bonus Could Backfire," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3490, April 29, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files /2020-04/BG3490\_0.pdf.
- 66. Rachel Greszler, "Excessive Pandemic Unemployment Benefits Are a Warning Against Unemployment Program Expansions," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3637, July 13, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-07/BG3637.pdf.
- 67. Ibid.
- 68. Many households ultimately received \$3,200 in "stimulus" payments, for example. See David A. Ditch et al., "COVID-19 Proposals Should Focus on Disease, Not Wasteful Spending Increases," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3588, February 25, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021 -02/BG3588.pdf. Also see Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "COVID Money Tracker," August 2, 2021, https://www.covidmoneytracker.org/ (accessed August 9, 2021), and Foundation for Government Accountability, "Paid Not to Work: Federal Benefits and Bonuses Are Keeping Workers Home," July 27, 2021, https://thefga.org/one-pagers/federal-benefits-bonuses-keeping-workers-home/ (accessed August 9, 2021).

- 70. Author's calculations using data from ibid.
- 71. Rachel Greszler, "Fact Check: Was Biden Right About Federal Unemployment Benefits Having No Effect on Jobs Report?," The Daily Signal, May 12, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/05/12/fact-check-was-biden-right-about-federal-unemployment-benefits-having-no-effect-on-job -report/. Some anecdotal reports suggest that the additional stimulus payments helped to drive abnormally large numbers of customers to some restaurants. Domino's Pizza, for instance, cited this reason for suspending its half-price pizza promotions for online orders. At the same time, fast-food establishments, such as Wendy's and KFC, rolled back their discounted value meals to deal with rising costs. See Kate Gibson, "Restaurant Prices Are Rising Across the U.S. as Inflation Edges Up," CBS News, June 23, 2021, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/restaurant-prices-rising-across-u-s-as -inflation-creeps-up/ (accessed August 9, 2021).
- 72. Statista Research Department, "Statistics and Facts About Container Shipping," April 1, 2021, https://www.statista.com/topics/1367/container -shipping/ (accessed August 9, 2021).
- 73. Stella Yifan Xie, Costas Paris, and Stephanie Yang, "Fresh Covid-19 Outbreaks in Asia Disrupt Global Shipping, Chip Supply Chain," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 11, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-global-logistics-logjam-shifts-to-shenzhen-from-suez-11623403801 (accessed August 9, 2021).
- 74. Market Line, "Disruptions Continue to Plague the Struggling Container Shipping Industry," Ship Technology, June 14, 2021, https://www.ship -technology.com/comment/disruptions-shipping-industry/ (accessed August 9, 2021).
- 75. Yifan Xie, Paris, and Yang, "Fresh Covid-19 Outbreaks in Asia Disrupt Global Shipping."
- 76. Ibid.
- 77. It is difficult to quantify, but domestic producers *may* have also increased prices of lumber because foreign lumber is more expensive due to antidumping and countervailing duties on imported Canadian lumber. See "Why Are Home Prices Soaring?" *The Wall Street Journal*, April 7, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/why-are-home-prices-soaring-11617834557 (accessed August 9, 2021).
- 78. Anne A. Riddle, "COVID-19 and the U.S. Timber Industry," Congressional Research Service *Report for Congress*, July 29, 2021, p. 7, https://insidetrade .com/sites/insidetrade.com/files/documents/2021/aug/wto2021\_0359.pdf (accessed August 4, 2021).
- 79. Markets Insider, Lumber Commodity, https://markets.businessinsider.com/commodities/lumber-price (accessed August 9, 2021). Also see Lance Lamber, "Lumber Prices Plummet All the Way Back to 2018 Levels," *Fortune*, August 9, 2021, https://fortune.com/2021/08/09/lumber-prices-down -2018-levels/ (accessed August 9, 2021).
- 80. Norbert J. Michel, "Inflation and the Fed: How Congress Should Approach Monetary Policy," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3624, June 1, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-06/BG3624.pdf.
- Tyler Powell and David Wessel, "What Are Inflation Expectations? Why Do They Matter?" Brookings Institution, November 30, 2020, https://www .brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/11/30/what-are-inflation-expectations-why-do-they-matter/ (accessed August 9, 2021), and James Pethokoukis, "The Disappointing GDP Report Is a Wake-Up Call for Democrats," Yahoo!, July 29, 2021, https://www.yahoo.com/entertainment/disappointing-gdp -report-wake-call-175414478.html (accessed August 9, 2021).
- 82. David A. Ditch, "5 Charts Show Why Congress Must Stop Adding to National Debt," The Daily Signal, March 12, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021 /03/12/5-charts-show-why-congress-must-stop-adding-to-national-debt/.
- Congressional Budget Office, *The 2021 Long-Term Budget Outlook*, March 2021, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2021-03/56977-LTBO-2021.pdf (accessed May 18, 2021). The report also projects that publicly held debt will reach 107 percent of GDP (a record high) in 2031 and 202 percent of GDP by 2051.
- 84. Lawrence Summers, "The Biden Stimulus Is Admirably Ambitious. But It Brings Some Big Risks, Too," *The Washington Post*, February 4, 2021, https:// www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/02/04/larry-summers-biden-covid-stimulus/ (accessed August 10, 2021). In March, Summers referred to the \$1.9 trillion relief bill as "the least responsible fiscal macroeconomic policy we've had for the last 40 years." Jennifer Epstein, "Lawrence Summers Meets with Biden Advisers Amid Inflation Fears," Bloomberg, July 13, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-07-13/lawrence -summers-meets-with-biden-advisers-amid-inflation-fears (accessed August 10, 2021).
- 85. David A. Ditch, "5 Ways to Understand Biden's \$6.4 Trillion Tax-and-Spend Agenda," The Daily Signal, May 21, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021 /05/21/5-ways-to-understand-bidens-6-4-trillion-tax-and-spend-agenda/.
- 86. Richard Cowan and David Morgan, "U.S. Senate to Vote on Passage of \$1 Trillion Infrastructure Bill," Reuters, August 9, 2021, https://www.reuters.com /world/us/us-senate-attempts-complete-1-trillion-infrastructure-bill-2021-08-09/ (accessed August 10, 2021).
- 87. Congressional Budget Office, *The 2021 Long-Term Budget Outlook*. In fact, soon after the new proposals were announced, Summers issued another warning, telling reporters, "Policymakers at the Fed and in the [White House] need to recognize that the risk of a Vietnam inflation scenario is now greater than the deflation risks on which they were originally focused." John Harwood, "Larry Summers Sends Inflation Warning to White House: Dominant Risk to Economy Is 'Overheating," CNN, May 12, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/05/12/politics/inflation-worries-larry-summers/index .html (accessed August 10, 2021).

- 88. Virginia Allen, "Infrastructure or Democratic Wish List? What to Know About Those \$1.1 Trillion and \$3.5 Trillion Spending Bills," The Daily Signal Podcast, August 10, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/08/10/infrastructure-or-democratic-wish-list-what-to-know-about-those-1-1-trillion -and-3-5-trillion-spending-bills/?utm\_source=twitter&utm\_medium=social&utm\_campaign=thf-tw.
- 89. In the face of positive supply shocks, an inflation-targeting bank is counterproductive in the opposite manner, preventing prices from falling to their appropriate level due to, for example, increased productivity. For these reasons, among others, targeting total spending is superior to targeting inflation. See Norbert J. Michel, "Give the Fed a Single Mandate: Monetary Neutrality," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3367, April 24, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2019-04/BG3367.pdf.
- 90. Similarly, it makes little sense to strive for bolstering the federal-funds rate and hitting an inflation target while total spending is collapsing. Yet, the Fed took just this approach as nominal GDP growth slowed in 2007 and fell into negative territory in early 2008. The Fed also started paying interest on excess reserves in October 2008, a policy that was admittedly designed to "sterilize" the expansionary effects of asset purchases. Thus, the Fed likely prolonged the recession. See Norbert J. Michel, "The Crisis Is Over: It Is Time to End Experimental Monetary Policy," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3265, November 9, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2017-11/BG3265.pdf, and David Beckworth, "Yes, the Fed (Passively) Tightened in the Fall of 2008," Macro Musings Blog, December 3, 2015, http://macromarketmusings.blogspot.com/2015/12/yes-fed -passively-tightened-in-fall-of.html (accessed June 23, 2017).
- 91. Johns Hopkins University, "COVID-19 Map," Coronavirus Resource Center, https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/map.html (accessed March 5, 2021).
- 92. Kevin D. Dayaratna and Norbert J. Michel, "A Statistical Analysis of Breakthrough COVID-19 Infections and Deaths," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3648, August 12, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/public-health/report/statistical-analysis-covid-19-breakthrough-infections-and-deaths.
- 93. Doug Badger and Norbert J. Michel, "Baseball Season, Our Distorted View of COVID-19, and What the Facts Tell Us," The Daily Signal, August 6, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/public-health/commentary/baseball-season-our-distorted-view-covid-19-and-what-the-facts-tell-us.
- 94. Doug Badger, "Fact-Checking 4 Claims About COVID-19 in Florida Spike," The Daily Signal, August 6, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/08/06 /fact-checking-4-claims-about-covid-19-in-florida-spike/.
- 95. Dayaratna and Michel, "A Statistical Analysis of Breakthrough COVID-19 Infections and Deaths."
- 96. For instance, one study estimates that the prices of goods that tend to be traded fell between 2002 and 2012, whereas the prices of goods which tend not to be imported rose during the period. Laura M. Baughman and Joseph F. Francois, "Imports Work for America," Trade Partnership Worldwide, May 2013, p. 29, https://tradepartnership.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/Imports\_Work\_for\_America.pdf (accessed August 9, 2021).
- 97. Tori K. Smith, "Americans Do Not Need More Steel Tariffs," The Daily Signal, November 6, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/trade/commentary /americans-do-not-need-more-steel-tariffs.
- 98. Aaron Flaaen, Ali Hortaçsu, and Felix Tintelnot, "The Production, Relocation, and Price Effects of US Trade Policy: The Case of Washing Machines," *American Economic Review*, Vol. 110, No. 7 (2020), pp. 2103–2127, https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdfplus/10.1257/aer.20190611 (accessed August 9, 2021). The authors also report that the overall tariff elasticity of consumer prices is above 100 percent when such complementary goods are taken into account, and that although the 2018 tariffs may have added to domestic jobs, they increased annual consumer costs "around \$1.5 billion, or roughly \$820,000 per job created."
- 99. Daren Bakst and Patrick Tyrrell, eds., "Big Government Policies that Hurt the Poor and How to Address Them," Heritage Foundation Special Report No. 176, April 5, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2017-04/SR176.pdf.
- 100. Loris, "Rising Gas Prices: A Look Under the Hood."
- Jarrett Renshaw, Chris Prentice, and Stephanie Kelly, "U.S. Bread, Donut Makers Urge Biden to Roll Back Biofuel Requirements," Reuters, August 3, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/us-bread-donut-makers-urge-biden-roll-back-biofuel-requirements-2021-08-03/ (accessed August 10, 2021).
- 102. Nicolas D. Loris, Brian Slattery, and Bryan Riley, "Sink the Jones Act: Restoring America's Competitive Advantage in Maritime-Related Industries," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 2886, May 22, 2014, http://thf\_media.s3.amazonaws.com/2014/pdf/BG2886.pdf.
- 103. Loris, "Rising Gas Prices: A Look Under the Hood."
- 104. Kevin D. Dayaratna, David Kreutzer, and Nicolas D. Loris, "Time to Unlock America's Vast Oil and Gas Resources," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3148, September 1, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/environment/report/time-unlock-americas-vast-oil-and-gas-resources.
- 105. George Selgin, *The Menace of Fiscal QE* (Washington, DC: Cato Institute, 2020), pp. 14–18 and 22–26, https://www.cato.org/books/menace-fiscal-qe (accessed August 16, 2021).
- 106. Norbert J. Michel, Paul Winfree, and Doug Badger, "Potential Long-Term Economic Consequences of the Federal Response to the COVID-19 Lockdowns," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3498, June 4, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/markets-and-finance/report/potential-long-term -economic-consequences-the-federal-response-the-covid.
- 107. See James Sherk, "Productivity and Compensation: Growing Together," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 2825, July 17, 2013, http://www .heritage.org/research/reports/2013/07/productivity-and-compensation-growing-together, and Salim Furth, "Measuring Inflation Accurately," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3213, June 23, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/monetary-policy/report/measuring-inflation-accurately.

- 108. Furth, "Measuring Inflation Accurately." The two measures differ because they are constructed using different weights and different formulas, and because they measure somewhat different goods and services. See U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Differences Between the Consumer Price Index and the Personal Consumption Expenditures Price Index," *Consumer Price Index: First Quarter 2011*, Vol. 2, No. 3 (May 2011), https://www.bls.gov/opub/btn /archive/differences-between-the-consumer-price-index-and-the-personal-consumption-expenditures-price-index.pdf (accessed August 13, 2019), and Clinton P. McCully, Brian C. Moyer, and Kenneth J. Stewart, "Comparing the Consumer Price Index and the Personal Consumption Expenditures Price Index," Survey of Current Business, November 2007, https://apps.bea.gov/scb/pdf/2007/11%20November/1107\_cpipce.pdf (accessed August 13, 2019).
- 109. James Bullard, "President's Message: CPI vs. PCE Inflation: Choosing a Standard Measure," Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, July 2013, https://www .stlouisfed.org/publications/regional-economist/july-2013/cpi-vs-pce-inflation--choosing-a-standard-measure (accessed August 13, 2019), and Congressional Budget Office, "The Distribution of Household Income and Federal Taxes, 2008 and 2009," July 10, 2012, p. 13, http://www.cbo.gov /publication/43373 (accessed August 13, 2019).
- 110. Romina Boccia and Rachel Greszler, "Social Security Benefits and the Impact of the Chained CPI," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 2799, May 21, 2013, https://www.heritage.org/social-security/report/social-security-benefits-and-the-impact-the-chained-cpi, and Congressional Budget Office, "Options for Reducing the Deficit: 2021 to 2030—Use an Alternative Measure of Inflation to Index Social Security and Other Mandatory Programs," December 9, 2020, https://www.cbo.gov/budget-options/56845 (accessed August 11, 2021).